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The Monthly Meeting of the Allegheny County Jail Oversight Board was held on Thursday August 3, 2017 in Conference Room #1 of the Allegheny County Courthouse in Pittsburgh Pennsylvania at 4:00 PM.  


Members Present

Honorable Judge David Cashman 
County Council President John DeFazio
Barbara Parees representing County Executive Rich Fitzgerald
Lynn Griffin representing County Controller Chelsa Wagner 
Kevin Kraus representing County Sheriff William Mullen 
Abass Kamara 
Terri Klein


Also attending:  Warden Orlando Harper, Deputy Warden Monica Long, Ms. Marion Damick of the Pennsylvania Prison Society, and other interested parties.  


1. Public Comment

Ms. Damick commented that it is good to have a meeting in August.  Previous Boards have held a summer recess for the August meeting.  

Judge Cashman commented that 30,000 people go through the Allegheny County Jail every year. He personally sees around 1,500 cases per year and about 15 – 20 per day scheduled.  Some of the busiest months for the courts are June, July, and August.  They work year round. 

Ms. Damick presented an article from the Wall Street Journal about hacking risk and electronic records.  The Jail and the County ought to keep in mind the risks of hacking.  Hackers are gaining increasingly sophisticated abilities.  What backups are in place in case the Jail is hacked? 

Ms. Damick presented a New York Times article about a jail in Onondaga County, NY, that was sued by the ACLU for putting juvenile inmates in solitary confinement.  Keeping juvenile inmates in solitary confinement can have serious negative impacts on their mental health and development. Ms. Damick hopes that the ACJ does not place juvenile inmates in solitary confinement. 

Regarding the recent Post-Gazette article about the notification of family members when an inmate is taken to the hospital, Ms. Damick agrees with the Warden.  The County reasons that if you give notice to families they will swarm to the hospital, creating challenges for hospital medical and security staff.  Ms. Damick wonders if there could be a compromise where the Jail informs families to let them know how serious the hospitalization is and to give updates on the status of the inmates health. This would bring relief to a lot of people. When an inmate is hospitalized the information typically gets out and families one way or another and they usually end up finding out that their relative is in the hospital anyway. 

Ms. Damick reported that she has not seen ads for Jail staff vacancies since July. She recommends that the ACJ places ads in the Courier along with other local papers. Not everyone reads the Post- Gazette. 

Regarding the Jail healthcare report, Ms. Damick noted:
· There were three suicide attempts last month, bringing the total up to 10 attempted suicides in seven months.  Those individuals who did attempt should have been caught and placed in mental health facilities before attempt was made.  
· The Jail unfortunately has been effectively forced to serve as a mental health facility and the Jail should focus on hiring and maintaining mental health staff. 
· The number of pregnant females fell to 6.  
· Dental visits have gone up significantly.  This is good, as dental health can have ramifications impacting overall health. 
· Mental health admissions have doubled in the previous two months from 34 to 68.  


2. Review of the Minutes for July 6, 2017 

The Board approved the minutes from July, 6 2017 without any additions or corrections. 

3. President’s Report 

Judge Cashman reported that the Jail population is down to 1,900.  The population is down over a thousand people in the space of about 18 months.  1,083 people are detained due to violations and 821 are detained on new charges.  

Regarding Ms. Damick’s concerns regarding mental healthcare in the Jail, 3-4 psychologists are going to be hired in the next month to help evaluate inmates.  

The ACJ has a very small juvenile population.  They have their own pod to keep them separated from the older criminal population. Those in the Jail as juveniles are in under Act 33 which means that they have committed certain violent felonies. The fact that they might be in solitary is in large measure dictated by their behavior and the solitary is for their protection and the protection of the other people in that pod.  There are almost 140 people in the Jail who are awaiting trial on the charge of criminal homicide.  There are a lot of very difficult and violent people in the Jail and solitary is one option that is used. 

4. Warden’s Report 

Warden Harper reported that on July 25, the electronic health care record system was implemented.  The system is up and running and working well. 

Ms. Lauren Deluca has been selected as employee of the month for August for her outstanding service. 

Sergeant Kevin Costello has been selected to be a part of the Correctional Peace Officer Foundation National Honor Guard team.  The Sergeant Costello will travel all over the country when correction officers pass away to represent Allegheny County and the ACJ at their services.  Hundreds apply for these positions and it is a distinguished honor to be selected. 

5. Deputy Warden’s Report 

Deputy Warden Long reported that, regarding questions from last month’s report of reentry data, Kimberly Beechan who oversees reentry coordination and Meghan Briggs who oversees the HOPE program are present to answer any questions about the data. 


6. Old Business 

Nothing to report. 


7. New Business 

Judge Cashman welcomed new Board member Abass Kamara.  

Mr. Kamara introduced himself to the Board.  


8. Allegheny County Jail Medical Services 

Dr. Joseph clarified that the Jail healthcare staff vacancies report had been misread earlier in the meeting. In the past month the Jail has gained a mental health RN, and lost and LPN, not the other way around.  The report tracks the number of vacancies in the Jail and so the loss of a vacancy means a position was filled. 

Regarding healthcare in the Jail one positive trend is that the offsite specialty referrals seem to be decreasing. The medical department has been working with the Warden and AHN to get more specialists into the Jail for visits to eliminate the need for costly trips outside of the Jail. 

Ms. Klein inquired if there is a type of specialist that is needed most often in the Jail.  Dr. Joseph replied that orthopedic specialists are needed the most.  There are a lot of gunshot wound victims in the Jail and other related injuries. 


9. Community Corrections Reports


a. Program for Offenders 

No report. 

b. Renewal Center 

On August 11th, the center will have a visit from the Office of Mental Health for mental health licensing. On September 5th PA Department of Drug and Alcohol Programs will be in the Center for AOD licensing.
	
c. Electronic Monitoring 

Jackie Piatt reported that the population on June 1st was 660.  There were 126 new cases assigned for a total of 786 active for the month of June.  There were 126 successful completions. There was only one absconder.  There were however 15 new arrests during supervision for a total exit number of 142.  The population at the end of June was 643, somewhat low, but the cases seem to be picking up.





d. Goodwill 

Cindi Owoc reported that this year has improved over last with regard to how medical staff now have people helping with medical assistance.  They hardly ever need to go back to the Jail for medication or other services. 

10. Adjournment

Mr. DeFazio introduced Ken Varhola, the new County Council Chief of Staff.

Judge Cashman made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Mr. Kraus seconded the motion. 






Respectfully submitted, 
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